
PUBLIC NOTICE 
 

NOTICE OF IMPLEMENTATION OF PERMIT MODIFICATION TO 
HAZARDOUS WASTE MANAGEMENT PERMIT 

FOR 
MILAN ARMY AMMUNITION PLANT 

U.S. ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY IDENTIFICATION NUMBER 
TN0210020582 

 
MILAN ARMY AMMUNITION PLANT 

2280 HIGHWAY 104 W 
MILAN, TENNESSEE 38358 

 
TENNESSEE PERMIT NUMBER TNHW-153 

 
Dear Mailing List Recipient: 
 
Milan Army Ammunition Plant is providing notice of the implementation of a Class 11 
Modification in accordance with Tennessee Hazardous Waste Management Rule 0400-12-
01-.07(9)(c)5(i) for Permit Number TNHW-153 for the Open Burn, Open Detonation Units, 
located on 2280 Highway 104 W in Milan, Tennessee, Gibson/Carroll County. 
 
A Class 11 Permit Modification was submitted to the Tennessee Department of Environment 
and Conservation (TDEC), Division of Solid Waste Management (DSWM) on January 22, 2024.  
The Class 11 Permit Modification included the following modifications to Permit Number TNHW-
153: 

• The Closure Plan, Attachment 6, has been updated to reflect a change to the Site-
specific background and screening value for arsenic. The “Fluor Daniel, Inc. (FDI) OU5 
Southern Study Area Remedial Investigation (RI) (1996)” background value for arsenic 
is 10.06 mg/kg. 
 

The modification was effective April 8, 2024. 
 
Further information on this matter may be obtained by contacting William Corrigan at (731) 
686-6911. Additional information, opinions, and inquiries may be directed to Ms. Beverly 
Philpot, Hazardous Waste Program Manager located at DSWM’s Central Office at the Davy 
Crockett Tower, 7th Floor, 500 James Robertson Parkway, Nashville, Tennessee 37243 (615-
795-1188), email Beverly.Philpot@tn.gov or fax 615-532-0938. When submitting comments, 
please note the permit number on which you are commenting. The permittee’s compliance 
history during the life of the permit being modified is available from the TDEC contact person. 
 

Date Issued: May 15, 2024 
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